
MINUTES OF A SPECIAL MEETING OF THE ENVIRONMENTAL AND HEALTH COMMISSION OF THE VILLAGE OF NORTH BARRINGTON, WHICH WAS HELD 

TUESDAY, JUNE 11, 2019 AT

THE NORTH BARRINGTON VILLAGE HALL LOCATED AT

111 OLD BARRINGTON ROAD IN SAID VILLAGE

1.
Call to Order, Roll Call

At 7:00 p.m. Chairman Linda Aylward called the meeting to order and Elia Torres called the roll:

Present in Person:
Chairman Linda Aylward, Vice Chair Marilyn Lawlor, Vance Antoniou, Marilyn Lawlor (7:04 p.m.), Kourtney, Sellers, Lauren Preisen

Absent: 

None

Also Present:

Eleanor Sweet McDonnell, Village President





Jackie Andrew, Trustee Liaison





Susan Allman, Village Forester





Natalie Karney, Village Health & Sanitation Officer





Kelly Rafferty, Village Engineer

Brian Valleskey, Senior Water Resources Specialist, Manhard Consulting, 5707 6th Avenue, Kenosha WI, 53140
Sotiel S. Polena “Sam”, Executive Manager, Land Technology, 3922 W. Main Street, McHenry, IL 60050
Andy and Meagan Merrill





Theresa DiCara 





Elia Torres, Deputy Village Clerk

2.
Approval of Minutes from the May 7, 2019 Environmental and Health Commission meeting

The Minutes of the May 7, 2019 Environmental and Health (“E&H”) meeting were made available to the commission members.

Chair Aylward advised that she had some minor amendments to the minutes. Ms. Torres noted the Chair Aylward’s changes. 
3.
Public Comment
Brian Valleskey, Manhard Consulting, provided a report regarding an assessment of sections of Flint Creek completed by Manhard Consulting. He explained that the Village completed phase one of the Flint Creek Restoration Project that was proposed in 2013, as part of the Flint Clint Creek Watershed Plan. He indicated that a second phase has been proposed, and in the packet provided are Manhard Consulting’s field findings, and an assessment of the potential costs for the project. He stated that the next step is to apply for a Section 319 Grant. He indicated that the packet contains the overall cost to restore Flint Creek on the east and west side of Clover Hill Lane, as well as 2 alternative options. He indicated that one option is to restore the west side of Clover Hill lane and the other is to restore the east side. Mr. Valleskey mentioned that the Village previously discussed potentially entering into a joint Section 319 with the Village of Lake Zurich to repair sections of Flint Creek in both Lake Zurich and the Village.
Mr. Valleskey noted that included in the packet is a map depicting the areas of Flint Creek being proposed for restoration in the Village and the Village of Lake Zurich. He indicated that there is also a legend included showing treatments listed from A-F based on severity. He stated that the two photographs in the packet are pictures of creek that depict two types of severity, one showing a more severe issue of  a 4 foot exposed creek shore line and the next photo shows a less severe issue, which involves clearing underbrush and reestablishing native vegetation underneath the underbrush. 
Chair Aylward inquired about the Village of Lake Zurich’s plan for the restoration project. Mr. Valleskey stated that the Village of Lake Zurich plans to apply for a joint Section 319 Grant with the Village of North Barrington. He indicated that the Village of Lake Zurich plans to proceed with the project regardless of whether the Village of North Barrington chooses to participate. He noted that the grant is a 60/40 match grant, and the Village can either dedicate cash funds or in kind services from 40-0 percent. He indicated that the Village of Lake Zurich has allocated approximately $215,000 in funds for the project. He stated that the Village of Lake Zurich will use the $215,000 they allocated as their 40 percent, which would multiply the project out to approximately $515,000. Mr. Valleskey indicated that the $515,000 would allow for approximately 3,000 lineal feet of creek restoration. Mr. Valleskey explained that the proposed restoration work are recommended projects noted in the Flint Creek Watershed Plan. He indicated that it is up to Villages that are a part of the Flint Creek Watershed Plan to address the issues as part of their Municipal Separate Stormwater Sewer Systems “MS4” and Environmental Protection Agency “EPA” mandates. He noted that the proposed Flint Creek Restoration Projects are listed as high priority.

Trustee Andrew asked if Lake Zurich has done any previous restoration on their portion of Flint Creek. Mr. Valleskey indicated that this will be their first restoration project on Flint Creek. Trustee Andrew indicated that the Village of North Barrington has been doing restoration work on Flint Creek for approximately seven years. Trustee Andrew was of the opinion that the restoration work done previously was not favorable. She felt that the incorrect stone and vegetation were used for the restoration and indicated that trees fall into the creek. 
Chair Aylward inquired about what the goal is for the Village of Lake Zurich should the Village of North Barrington not choose to participate in the project. Mr. Valleskey explained that if the Village of Lake Zurich does not receive the grant they will have to determine how much creek to restore based on the funds they have allocated. He indicated that the Village of North Barrington’s issues with the creek differentiate from the Village of Lake Zurich’s. He explained that the proposed areas for restoration in Lake Zurich are mostly small and medium size residential lots with smaller areas of protected open space. He indicated that in North Barrington the areas are primarily dominated by large residential and open space areas. He indicated that, due to the small lot sizes in Lake Zurich with fences up to the side of the creek. He explained that one potential project may affect roughly 75-100 landowners, where in North Barrington you may have 4-3 landowners affected. 
Chair Aylward thanked Mr. Valleskey for his presentation and stated that the E&H would review the packet, and discuss it at the next meeting July 2, 2019.
4.
The following septic variations are requested in the petition submitted by:

Mr. & Mrs. Andy Merrill, 252 E. Drury Lane, North Barrington, IL  60010:

      Use of alternative system (Code Section 4-5A-6-C-2a)
Is there another alternative that can be considered in place of the NFS 350 pretreatment system? Have you considered other alternatives? We ask that you present other alternatives for a pretreatment system for consideration.

Mr. Sotiel Polena, “Sam”, Land Technology, approached the E&H as the engineer contracted by Mr. and Mrs. Andy Merrill. He explained that the Merrill’s have a failing septic system. He indicated that the original proposal was to design a chamber type septic system, and place it on top of the existing septic field. He stated that after discussions with Lake County and Village Health Officer, Natalie Karney, the proposal changed, due to lot size and poor condition of soils. He noted that they are now proposing to use an NSF350 BioBarrier septic system that will go through the existing trenches. He indicated that the latest proposal has been reviewed by Lake County, and they stated via email that the proposal would be approved once submitted. He noted that the plans have not yet been submitted to the County for stamp approval, because they were waiting to be grated the Septic Variance from the Village. He noted that the NSF350 system is approved by the State of Illinois. He indicated that the system filterers and treats septic to a level that the effluent being released is similar to stormwater. He explained that this means that treatment is no longer required in the field, as commonly required with conventional septic systems. He stated that there are also no variances required by Lake County.
Chair Aylward asked how the homeowners identified the failing system. Mr. Merrill indicated that they bought the home in February of 2017 and in August 2017 they noticed water pooling in the backyard. He indicated that prior to purchasing the home he made sure to research how to care for septic systems, and even after following the recommended guidelines the system failed. He expressed his and Mrs. Merrill’s dismay with the situation. He explained that they have been working to repair their system as soon as possible. 
Mr. Polena stated that the proposal is considered a repair, and the existing septic tanks will be abandoned, crushed, and filled as required per code. He stated that the new system and tank will be put in and connected to the existing field. Mr. Polena explained that the main benefit of the system is that the effluent that is discharged will be reusable water. 
Chair Aylward inquired about which other alternatives were considered prior to choosing to use the NSF350 system. Mr. Polena explained that a conventional system was considered, but due to the poor soils and size of the field the NSF350 system was the best option. Mr. Polena indicated that with a conventional system there is a higher chance of the system failing again because there is not enough field for the usage, and there is still treatment needed in the field. 
Chair Aylward asked if placing new lines in the field were considered. Mr. Polena stated that this option was proposed in the original plan, and that the only place to install the system would be on top of the existing field. He indicated that due to the topography the new lines would cross with the existing field, so the plan was to separate the trenches by filling them with clay. He stated that the idea was that the treatment would be applied to the new field in some portions, and would go into the old trenches for other portions. He explained that this option was more costly and less field would be available than there is currently. He indicated that after consideration they decided that the NSF350 system would be the best solution. 

Ms. Lawlor inquired about how long the NSF360 system has been in existence. Mr. Polena stated that the system has been approved in Illinois since 2015, and there are approximately 200 systems operating in Southern Illinois. He stated that there are some systems operating in the Barrington area and Inverness. He indicated that Land Technology recently designed a system for a gas station as well as a 22 unit subdivision in Lake County. He stated that the system has been used internationally for approximately 40 years, and nationally the system has been used for residential areas for approximately 10 years. 
Chair Aylward inquired about why the system was not approved sooner in the State of Illinois. Mr. Polena indicated that the system was not available at the scale it is currently. He indicated that the testing process took approximately a year and a half. 

Trustee Andrew inquired about the process of the proposed repair. Mr. Polena explained that the tank arrives assembled. He indicated that the installation would take approximately a day or two, meanwhile the Merrill family may still reside in the home. 
Mr. Merrill stated that they hope to get started on the repair as soon as possible. He expressed the urgency to have the system repaired because the contractor that will be installing the system was scheduled two months out when they originally spoke to them in March. He noted that the contractors cannot install the system in the winter due to the ground being frozen. Mr. Merrill noted that their backyard is smaller than most other properties in the Biltmore Subdivision.
Ms. DiCara, resident of North Barrington, stated that she received the notice regarding the septic variation request. She noted that she is in attendance to get information regarding the variation and how it may affect her property.
Ms. Karney, Village Health Officer, stated that she is also the Village Engineer for the Village of South Barrington, and in South Barrington they have approved approximately 4 NSF350 systems. She indicated that the systems are all on new construction, and that the NSF350 system is only allowed if no other conventional systems would be approved based on soil conditions. Ms. Lawlor inquired about the reasoning for requiring only the use of conventional systems. She asked Ms. Karney if a conventional system is superior to the NSF350 system. 
Ms. Karney explained that the reasoning is that the NSF350 is a newer type of system in Illinois and indicated that the Village of South Barrington is being cautious. Ms. Karney stated that she does not object to using the NSF350 in the Merrill’s case due to the limited layers in the soil and the small size of the lot. She indicated that the limited soil layers are less than what would be approved for a conventional system. 
Ms. Karney asked Mr. Polena to explain why a Multi-Flo system or Clearwater system was not proposed. Mr. Polena indicated that the main reason is that treatment in the field is no longer needed when using the NSF350 system, and with the other systems treatment in the field is still needed. He stated that due to the size and condition of the field they felt that the NSF350 system would be more suitable for the repair. 
Chair Aylward asked if there would be a higher chance of septic failure in the future with the conventional systems compared to the NSF350. Mr. Polena was of the belief that there would be because the field is already partially failed, and conventional systems still require treatment in the field. Mr. Polena explained that “treatment in the field” means that the effluent that is discharged by conventional systems require the use of the bacteria in the air of the field to break down the bio matter over time, and with the NSF350 system the effluent is filtered, which creates reusable water/stormwater that does not require treatment in the field. 
Ms. Karney asked Mr. Polena to explain the difference of the amount of effluent being discharged with the NSF350 as opposed to a Multi-Flo system. Mr. Polena indicated that with a flow through system water is put through the system exists immediately. He stated that with the NSF350 system what goes through the system disperses slowly, which is why he feels the NSF350 is a better option. Chair Aylward questioned if the NSF350 is more beneficial due to the field being over saturated. Mr. Polena confirmed that in its current condition it is more beneficial. 
President Sweet McDonnell thanked E&H members, Ms. Karney, Mr. and Mrs. Merrill, and Mr. Polena for their work on the matter. She stated in the Comprehensive Plan it states that part of the mission of the Village is to control density. She indicated that the Village has a large number of non-conforming lots, and if the Village should approve the Merrill’s Septic Variance to install the NSF350 system it could potentially open up the possibility of contractors approaching the Village with requests to build on the non-conforming lots by using the NSF350 system. 
President Sweet McDonnell presented the E&H with a list of vacant lots in the Biltmore area provided by the Building and Zoning Officer, Kelly Rafferty. She explained that she wanted to present the information to the E&H for members to consider. President Sweet McDonnell noted that she has been working with the Village Attorney, Brad Stewart, and Chair Aylward on the issue. She indicated that Chair Aylward suggested amending the Village Code to specify that all lots from 14,952 square feet going forward would not be allowed to use the NSF350 system. Chair Aylward stated that there is also language in the Comprehensive Plan regarding the use of non-conventional systems, and the Merrill’s request falls within those guidelines. 
Mr. Polena was of the opinion that the Village could consider allowing Septic Variances only on repairs in order to prohibit the use of a non-conventional systems on non-conforming lots. 
Chair Aylward stated that the E&H’s position is to consider the Septic Variance request and make a recommendation to the Village Board. She noted that the Village Board would then consider the recommendation. Ms. Karney commented that amendments can possibly be made to the Village Code to prevent construction on the non-conforming lots, and have language distinguishing from septic repairs and new construction. 
Motion: Vance Antoniou moved to recommend to the Village Board the approval of the Septic Variance for the repair of the septic system at 252 Drury Lane using a NSF350 system; seconded by Lauren Preisen.
Discussion:  There was no discussion.

Vote by Roll Call:  

Ayes:
Chair Aylward, Vice Chair Marilyn Lawlor, Vance Antoniou, Kourtney Sellers, Lauren Preisen
Nays:

None



Absent:
None



Abstain:
None

Chairman Aylward declared the motion approved and recommended to the Village Board for approval. 

Mr. Merrill stressed the importance of having the Septic Variance approved by the Village Board. Chair Aylward noted that the Septic Variance will be considered at the next Village Board meeting June 26, 2019
5.
Discussion of our informal involvement supporting Parks and Recreation Commission

Chair Aylward noted that there are two more concerts this year one July 13th and the other August 10th. She noted that at the end of the month Jill Kelly, Parks and Recreation Commission, “PRC” will be the sole member on the PRC. Chair Aylward suggested that the E&H assist Ms. Kelly if available for the upcoming concerts. 
Ms. Sellers stated that President Sweet McDonnell attended the June concert, and gave a recruitment speech for the PRC. Chair Aylward noted that she would be in attendance at the July 13th concert and Mr. Antoniou asked for Ms. Kelly’s contact information in order to be of assistance. Some members noted that they would not be available for the July 13th concert. 
Members commented on the June 8th concert and felt it was a success.  
6.
Susan Allman Village Forester, Discuss invasive weeds and their removal in North Barrington
Ms. Allman stated that she visited the Illinois Department of Natural Resources and their definitions of “invasive” is not native to a particular ecosystem, and they also have a definition for “exotic species” exotic species are plants and animals not present in Illinois prior to settlement. Ms. Allman commented that nature is dynamic and changes constantly. She mentioned that she visited the Morton Arboretum and provided the E&H with a booklet listing various weed species and plants. She indicated that she does not like to label plant/weed species as good or bad. She indicated that some species may grow more aggressively than others. She stated that she has observed some over growth of Garlic Mustard, Buckthorn, Purple Loosestrife, Common Reed, Phragmites, and Teesle in the Village. She was of the opinion that landscaping is personal preference, and commented that she has been told by some residents that they like Buckthorn because it shields from neighboring properties. 
There was discussion regarding ways to treat various weeds/plants, such as burning or herbiciding. She mentioned that there is a plant called Wild Parsnip that causes second degree burns when exposed to the skin. 
Members discussed possibly posting information on Facebook and the Village website regarding the different weeds/plants to control in the Village.
Ms. Allman provided a brochure for members interested in visiting an exhibit by Chicago Region Trees Initiative. She mentioned that she visited the exhibit and there are various educational exhibits and information about trees. 

7. 
Old Business/New Business
There was no old or new business.
8. 
Adjournment

Motion:  Vance Antoniou moved the Meeting be adjourned; seconded by Kourtney Sellers. 
Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion: The voice vote was unanimous in favor.

At 8:54 p.m. Chairman Linda Aylward declared the meeting adjourned. 

These Minutes were approved at the E&H meeting held July 2, 2019
ATTEST:  ​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​___________________________

Elia Torres

Deputy Village Clerk

Village of North Barrington
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